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The Planning Commission should direct staff to modify the 
standards for waivers to the steep slope ordinance.  I have 
reviewed the staff memo of December 4, 2009 and hope that the 
Planning Commission will look at a variation of Solution 2. 
 
We have reviewed past agendas and minutes from the City Planning 
Commission from February 2007 until October 9.  Our concern is 
that even when waivers were adjacent to streams or even the 
Rivanna, they have been granted – often with the excuse that the 
impacted stream is already degraded.  However, within a city, 
this will always be the case:  our streams have been degraded by 
building.  In this instance we need to take a lesson from the 
University which is seeking to restore streams as it develops 
(the daylighting of a stream on the South Lawn Project is but 
one more example.) 
 
We would make the following recommendations for the Planning 
Commission to consider: 
 

1.  Add specificity to the purpose and need section. 
  

The purpose and intent of the ordinance cites “the increased 
potential for soil erosion, sedimentation, water pollution and 
septic disposal problems” (do we still have septic in the 
city?).  It also recognizes that development of critical slopes 
may result in “rapid or large scale movement of soil and rock; 
excessive stormwater runoff; siltation of natural and man-made 
bodies of water; and loss of aesthetic resources . . . .”   
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“Aesthetics” could also more specifically cite the need to 
preserve green areas serving as wildlife habitat and “green” 
buffers within a highly urbanized landscape.  Development 
creates more impermeable surfaces within an urban area and thus 
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the city needs the offsets of green space to absorb rainfall 
even when those new surfaces are not adjacent to a stream; the 
rain from roofs, roads and driveways has to go somewhere. 
 
In fact, “urban runoff” is designated as a pollution source by 
the Department of Environmental Quality locally, for example, in 
the pollution of the Rivanna River between the city of 
Charlottesville and urban Albemarle. 
 

2.  Delete criteria (1) “that a strict application of  
requirements would not forward the purpose and intent of 
these critical slopes provisions.” 

 
This language is vague and simply opens the door for each 
applicant to argue how a waiver would suit the purpose and 
intent of the ordinance 

 
3. Delete criteria 3 “that due to unusual size, topography … 

one or more . . . provisions would effectively prohibit or 
unreasonable restrict the use of such property . . . .” 

 
The exemptions section of the ordinance allows any structures 
existing prior to the date of the ordinance to be expanded, 
modified or reconstructed without having to be meet the critical 
slopes provisions.  Similarly, any lot of record at the time of 
the ordinance’s enactment is exempted.   
 
There is no reason that the city needs to subsidize parties that 
purchase a property (for less cost because of the steep slopes) 
and then seek a waiver.  This happened with the Firehouse, which 
may have been planned differently without the expectation of 
getting the waiver. 
 

4.  Delete the criteria (4):  “granting the proposed 
modification or waiver would serve a public purpose of 
greater import than would be served by a strict application 
of the requirements . . . .” 

 
This criteria should relate to the planning aspects of a 
project, such as the restoration of natural features on the site 
plan.  As staff stated in its YMCA report, the analysis should 
focus on whether the proposed design would serve a greater 
public purpose than a design that conformed to the ordinance.  
Instead, it is commonly used to justify a steep slope waiver 
(land use decision) because the project’s purpose is commendable 
(e.g., a new firehouse serving the public). Because it simply 
opens the door for this type of misuse, it should be deleted. 
 
The steep slopes ordinance should be seen as one way to prevent 
further degradation of the natural world in an urban setting. 
From most planning staff reports, we know that streams are 



 3

identified as “degraded,” because they are (as DEQ has pointed 
out).  But this does not mean that they are not worthy of 
preserving.  In an urban area such as Charlottesville, most 
streams have been degraded by culverts, pipes and previous 
development.  Many slopes are man-made; empty lots “overgrown.”  
Yet razing the spot for development is not necessarily the 
answer.  Overgrowth, for example, serves as ground cover slowing 
and absorbing water flow across the property and from nearby 
property, thus reducing the force and quantity of runoff to the 
stream.  In some areas, overgrowth may also buffer some street 
noise. And it certainly serves as habitat for birds and other 
wildlife. 
 
Also important, the various streams empty into Moore’s Creek and 
Meadow Creek, which release into the Rivanna.  All three are 
impaired.  According to the Virginia Department of Environmental 
Quality, they do not meet healthy water quality standards.   
 
Other Solutions Suggested by Staff:  For all the reasons 
discussed above, we do not believe that the ordinance should be 
eliminated (Solution 1 in memo).  In addition, because runoff 
into perennial and ephemeral streams affect the Meadow and 
Moore’s Creeks and the Rivanna, it would be shortsighted to 
simply make the critical slopes ordinance relevant to only these 
three waters covered by the stream buffer ordinance (Potential 
solution 5).  In addition, tinkering with the grade of the 
slopes and focusing again primarily on waterways (Solution 3) 
seems inappropriate.  Finally, if a slope serves one of the 
purposes of the ordinance, it seems unwise to differentiate the 
provisions due to its having been “man-made” (Solution 4). 
 
We hope instead you will choose to amend and simplify the 
ordinance and then to enforce it vigorously.  
 


